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Longer-term approach needed to PPE planning 
The rise in PPE prices at the start of the Covid-19 pandemic increased costs for the body that 
provides support services to the NHS by over £37 million. 
 
An Audit Scotland briefing published today (June 17) looks at how the Scottish Government and NHS 
National Services Scotland put in place arrangements to procure, store and distribute PPE to health 
and social care settings. This was at a time when global supply chains collapsed and the market for 
PPE was complex and volatile.  
 
On procurement, the briefing notes that NHS NSS awarded new PPE contracts using emergency 
procurement procedures. This included 78 contracts worth £340 million awarded to companies 
providing PPE between March 2020 and June 2021. Twenty-nine of these contracts, worth 
£98 million, were awarded to new suppliers with no competition. NHS NSS also awarded contracts to 
Scottish manufacturers to establish a more resilient supply chain. 
 
The Auditor General for Scotland will be reporting further on PPE value for money following the 
completion of the 2020/21 audit of NHS NSS (see Notes to Editor). Other key issues outlined in the 
briefing include how: 
 
• The price of PPE doubled in 2020. Had NHS NSS been able to buy PPE at 2019 prices, it would 

have spent £37.4 million less on PPE stock in the first five months of the pandemic. 
 
• NHS NSS distributed 1.1 billion of items of PPE between March 2020 and April 2021. 
 
• Centrally held PPE stocks were very low at points during April 2020. 
 
• The Scottish Government did not fully implement recommendations from the pandemic 

preparedness exercises and could have done more to ensure access to PPE and training in how 
to use it. 

 
Stephen Boyle, Auditor General for Scotland, said:  
 
"The Scottish Government and NHS National Services Scotland worked well together under 
extremely challenging circumstances to set up new arrangements for the supply and distribution of 
PPE to health and social care settings. 
 
"The challenge now will be in developing a longer-term approach to PPE supply and distribution that 
includes both business as usual needs as well as preparing for future pandemics." 
 
For further information contact Patrick McFall Tel: 07786660171  pmcfall@audit-scotland.gov.uk 
or media@audit-scotland.gov.uk 
 
Notes to Editor: 
 
1. The 2020/21 audit of NHS NSS will look in more detail at PPE procurement issues. It will include: 
the management of procurement risks, the use of advance payments, and how NHS NSS 
documented decisions and publication of contract award notices. 
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2. Audit Scotland has prepared this briefing for the Auditor General for Scotland. All Audit Scotland 
reports, briefings and other outputs published since 2000 are available at www.audit-scotland.gov.uk 
• The Auditor General appoints auditors to Scotland’s central government and NHS bodies; 

examines how public bodies spend public money; helps them to manage their finances to the 
highest standards; and checks whether they achieve value for money. The Auditor General is 
independent and is not subject to the control of the Scottish Government or the Scottish 
Parliament 

• Audit Scotland is a statutory body set up in April 2000, under the Public Finance and 
Accountability (Scotland) Act 2000. It provides services to the Auditor General for Scotland and 
the Accounts Commission for Scotland. 
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